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CALL TO ORDER 
Mr. Fitzgerald called the proceedings to order at 6:00 p.m. 
TEMPORARY CHAIRPERSON

Mr. Fitzgerald called for motion to appoint a Supervisor to the position of Temporary Chairman for the duration of tonight’s Regular Business Meeting only. Mr. Biermeyer made a motion to appoint Harry Lenhart as Temporary Chairman for the duration of tonight’s Regular Business Meeting only. Mr. Exler provided the second, the motion carried unanimously. The meeting was then turned over to Mr. Lenhart as Temporary Chairman.

PRESENTATION – LAND DEVELOPMENT APPLICATIONS FOR THE DEVELOPMENT OF A TWO-TENANT RETAIL BUILDING AND DRIVE-THROUGH ATM AT PARCEL NO. 442-A-96
Mr. Lenhart asked for representatives of the land development applications to present their applications before the Board.
Nick Nazak of Harmarville Retail Associates LP and Horizon Properties presented the application for the two-tenant retail space at 2825 Freeport Road (Parcel No. 442-A-96). Mr. Nazak noted that the overall Harmarville Retail Associates site includes two hotels, Hampton Inn and Suites and TownePlace Suites by Marriot, plus the vacant and undeveloped outparcel that is being discussed tonight.
Mr. Nazak explained that the proposed development is for a single-story two-tenant retail building of approximately 4,400 square feet with a drive-through ATM on the east side of the property. Mr. Nazak noted that the anchor store for the retail building will be a Starbucks and the ATM will be a J.P. Morgan Chase Bank (“Chase Bank”) ATM. 

John Frederick of Civil and Environmental Consultants (“CEC”) then walked through the submitted documents and summarized the three lots, with the first two lots being the Hampton Inn and TownePlace Suites, respectively, and the third lot being the outparcel along Freeport Road. Mr. Frederick discussed specific aspects of the plans including the number of parking spaces, the drive-through lane for the Starbucks, and the drive-through ATM.
Josh Most presented the development plans for the Chase Bank drive-through ATM. Mr. Most explained that the dimensions would include a 30-feet by 4-feet and 3-inches wide concrete island that will hold a freestanding ATM and two-post canopy structure to provide coverage to the ATM. Mr. Most noted that the plans include a light post, clearance bar, meter stand with an electrical box, and security cameras that are wireless. 
Mr. Lenhart noted that the two development plans were previously approved at the Planning Commission. Mr. Pitsch explained that the submissions were thorough and that he and Mr. Fitzgerald met with them for pre-submission meetings prior to submission. 

Mr. Biermeyer asked about Chase Bank’s schedule for coming onto the property to re-stock the ATM and if the ATM would accept deposits. Mr. Most confirmed that the ATM would be fully functioning and allow for deposits. Mr. Most also noted that this ATM would be maintained by Brinks and would be subject to their schedule and maintained based on the need to replenish cash. Mr. Biermeyer asked if the refill times would be staggered for safety purposes.  Mr. Most acknowledged that Brinks would stop at the ATM on scheduled days, but the timing would be dependent upon the efficiency of the route. Mr. Most did mention that they have not experienced robberies of the ATMs or Brinks employees, but some ATMs in more rural locations were vandalized with graffiti due to less foot traffic.
Mr. Lenhart asked if there any additional questions or comments from anyone. There were no additional Board comments or public comments on the proposed developments.

Mr. Lenhart called for a motion to approve the land development application for the development of a vacant parcel (Parcel No: 442-A-96) into a two-tenant retail building. Mr. Biermeyer made the motion to approve the land development application for the development of a vacant parcel (Parcel No: 442-A-96) into a two-tenant retail building. Mr. Exler provided the second and the motion carried unanimously.
Mr. Lenhart called for a motion to approve the land development application for the development of a drive through ATM in conjunction with the development of the vacant parcel (Parcel No: 442-A-96) into a two-tenant retail building. Mr. Exler made the motion to approve the land development application for the development of a drive through ATM in conjunction with the development of the vacant parcel (Parcel No: 442-A-96) into a two-tenant retail building. Mr. Biermeyer provided the second and the motion carried unanimously.
PUBLIC COMMENTS

There were no public comments prior to the meeting or during the meeting.
MANAGER’S REPORT

Mr. Fitzgerald noted that number of COVID cases in the Township has increased from 242 cases as of January 21st to 260 cases as of February 17th.

Mr. Fitzgerald explained that Allegheny County currently has vaccination clinic locations in Monroeville and Castle Shannon. Mr. Fitzgerald also noted that it was recently reported that a third location was going to be opening soon at Ross Township’s Community Center around March 1st.
Mr. Fitzgerald provided a summary of Allegheny County’s Allegheny Alerts system that provides up to date COVID information to subscribers’ cell phones. Mr. Fitzgerald noted that information for Allegheny Alerts and other COVID related information could be found on the Township’s new website.
Mr. Fitzgerald provided a summary of the proposed changes to the fee schedule resolution, which were necessary since the Township switched to Code Enforcement Agency (“CEA”) for building inspections under the Uniform Construction Code (“UCC”) and occupancy permit inspections.
Mr. Fitzgerald also clarified that the CITF grant Resolution in New Business was for a project related to paving Dremmel Road. Mr. Fitzgerald explained that the scope of the project was increased for this grant compared to the Allegheny County Conservation District’s (“ACCD”) Dirt and Gravel Roads grant that the Township did not receive. Mr. Fitzgerald noted that the Township’s match amount would increase by about $800.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES

Mr. Seibert made a motion to approve the Amendment of the December 17th Regular Meeting Minutes to include an inadvertent omission of the section for appointing someone to fill the
SOLICITOR’S REPORT

Solicitor Means informed the Board that they filed for a tax exemption for the newly acquired firehall building at 1000 Freeport Road. 
Solicitor Means acknowledged receipt of the signed verification statements from each of the four Supervisors and that they would be filing the Petition to fill the vacancy on the Board of Supervisors tomorrow.
Mr. Exler made a motion to approve the Solicitor’s Report. Mr. Biermeyer provided the second and the motion passed unanimously.

ENGINEER’S REPORT

Mr. Pitsch noted that the final pay request for the DCNR grant at Acme Park was recently submitted and that the DCNR would conduct a final site inspection on March 9th. 
Mr. Pitsch provided a brief update on the GEDF grant to pave Low Grade Road noting that he has spoken with Tom Benecki and that contracts should be moving forward as bid documents are being prepared.
Mr. Pitsch told the Board that he was waiting to hear back from a company based in Verona regarding the Wise Hill Road Sanitary Bridge painting project.
For the CDBG 46 ramps and sidewalk project along Freeport Road, Mr. Pitsch noted that he has received comments back for the Highway Occupancy Permit and he will resubmit the application after making the requested adjustments.
Mr. Pitsch provided a summary for the CITF grant proposal to pave Dremmel Road. Mr. Pitsch explained that the match amount was $800 more than the budgeted amount for the similar ACCD grant because the scope of services was increased. 

Mr. Pitsch presented his suggestions for the DCNR Small Projects Grant due in April. Mr. Pitsch noted that he planned to pursue upgrades to Acme Park that include ADA improvements for the park, repairing the outfield fence, installing new lights at the basketball/deck hockey courts, installing lights along Grant Street per the request of the Police Chief, replacing the backstop, and upgrading the bathrooms to make them ADA compliant. Mr. Pitsch explained that his current estimated cost for the entire project was $90,000, which would result in about $60,000 grant amount and $30,000 matching amount. 
Mr. Exler reminded Mr. Pitsch to not forget about pursuing grants for a water park. Mr. Exler also asked Mr. Pitsch about the cost of an artificial grass infield. Mr. Pitsch responded by saying that he received an email this afternoon with cost estimates, which included an estimate of $8-9 per square foot and would cost the Township approximately $52,000 to replace the infield. Mr. Exler noted that the cost estimate was too expensive.

Mr. Lenhart supported the upgrades that Mr. Pitsch detailed in the DCNR Small Projects Grant and was skeptical about the artificial turf idea. Mr. Lenhart asked what the grant maximum could be, and Mr. Pitsch answered that the maximum grant that could be received was $70,000 plus a $40,000 match. Mr. Lenhart noted that it might be in the Township’s best interest to replace the entire fence. 
Mr. Pitsch explained that when the Township replaced the soccer field’s six-foot tall fence a few years ago the average cost was $20.00 per foot for 250 feet. Mr. Pitsch calculated that the outfield fence, which is about 325 feet, would cost about $6,500. Mr. Pitsch estimated that adding a bottom rail to the outfield fence and making necessary repairs would only cost about $2,000. 
Mr. Lenhart stated that the Township should fix everything it needs to fix in this grant. Mr. Seibert supported replacing all fencing at Acme Park if the Township can get a grant. Mr. Lenhart and Mr. Exler expressed support for replacing all the fencing at Acme Park. Mr. Pitsch told the Board he would update his calculations to include replacing all the fencing. 
Mr. Lenhart also expressed interest in developing a plan for Highbury Park in Chapel Downs. Mr. Fitzgerald explained that the Public Works Department can pass out a survey about Highbury Park to the residents of Chapel Downs when they hand out flyers once the Large Item Refuse Event was scheduled.
Mr. Exler made a motion to approve the Engineer’s Report. Mr. Biermeyer provided the second and the motion passed unanimously.

APPROVAL OF TREASURER’S REPORT

Mr. Seibert made a motion to approve the Treasurer’s Reports for January 1 – January 31, 2021. Mr. Exler provided the second and the motion passed unanimously.

OLD BUSINESS

Mr. Lenhart asked if the Board needed to continue voting on the following old business items:
a. Motion to appoint __________ to the position of Chairman for 2021.
b. Motion to appoint __________ to the position of Vice Chairman for 2021

c. Motion to appoint __________ to the Harmar Water Authority Board 

i. Applicant: Christianne McCall

ii. Applicant: Evelyn H. Perrett

d. Motion to appoint __________ as Chairperson of the Vacancy Board for 2021

i. Applicant: Christianne McCall

ii. Applicant: Reilly Perrett

Mr. Seibert suggested that they make a motion to not make any motions for the current items under old business.

Solicitor Means noted that the items were still on the agenda because they had not been disposed of at prior meetings.

Mr. Seibert made a motion to not make any motions for the items listed under Old Business on the agenda. Mr. Exler provided the second and motion passed unanimously.

NEW BUSINESS
Mr. Lenhart summarized the items in the New Business section and asked for a motion for all the new business items. 

Mr. Exler asked about what would be in the proposed Lease Agreements under Item C. Mr. Lenhart explained that the agreements would spell out the respective responsibilities of each party to the lease agreement. Mr. Seibert emphasized that liability insurance would be one part of the lease agreement. Mr. Exler expressed concern about the Lower Valley Little League maintaining the field. Mr. Seibert noted that a maintenance section could be part of an agreement.
Mr. Seibert made the motion to approve items A through C, as presented. Mr. Biermeyer provided the second and the motion carried unanimously. 

Items A through C were approved as follows:

a. Resolution 7-2021 – Updated Fee Schedule

b. Resolution 8-2021 – Ratifying the CITF Grant Application in the amount of $135,120.50 with a match amount of $24,000, with motion to include the match amount will come out of the Capital Reserve Fund in lieu of the $23,200 budgeted for a similar grant project that was not received.

c. Motion to authorize the Township Manager to work with the Township Solicitor on lease agreements for Harmar Soccer Club and the Lower Valley Little League.
ADJOURNMENT

Mr. Biermeyer made a motion to adjourn the meeting at 7:25 p.m. Mr. Seibert provided the second and the motion carried unanimously.

Respectfully submitted,
Ian T. Fitzgerald
Township Manager
*Due to the COVID-19 Pandemic the Harmar Township Board of Supervisors meeting was held over a teleconference call. Members of the public were able to submit comments over the phone or in writing before the meeting and make public comments during the public comment portion of the teleconference.
3

